

































































Save Mount Diablo



BIG







NEIGHBORS

UNITED









THE







THE CONSERVATION FUND









WILD



































Transition Habitat









































August 27, 2025

Assemblymember Robert Rivas Speaker of the Assembly P.O. Box 94249-0029 Sacramento, CA 94249 Assemblymember Jesse Gabriel Chair, Assembly Budget Committee 1021 O Street, Suite 8230 Sacramento, CA 95814

Re: SUPPORT - Proposition 4 Appropriation and Administrative Procedure Act (APA) Exemption

Dear Speaker Rivas and Chair Gabriel,

On behalf of the undersigned organizations, we write in strong support of two key proposals regarding the funding and implementation of Proposition 4. The signatures represent a broad community of conservation-focused organizations, many of which played a critical role in advocating for Proposition 4's passage on the November 2024 ballot.

First, we support the proposal to exempt Proposition 4 spending from the Administrative Procedure Act (APA). This exemption, consistent with past resources bonds, will enable funds to be deployed more quickly and efficiently. Subjecting Proposition 4 spending to the full regulatory process would be protracted and administratively burdensome.

It's important to note that an exemption from the APA does not eliminate public review, consultation, or transparency. The California Natural Resources Agency has directed its Departments to follow best practices for public engagement in developing program guidelines. These practices align with bond accountability requirements set by the legislature and reflect lessons learned from past bond implementation as well as feedback from diverse stakeholders.

Departments have been asked to allow 90 days for input on draft grant guidelines for new programs or significant revisions to existing programs. This timeline ensures meaningful tribal consultation and provides community-based organizations the opportunity to share input that reflect their priorities and needs. These best practices will simplify funding pathways, ensure community input and transparency, and ensure there is a consistent approach to program administration.

For these reasons, we support a full APA exemption for all Proposition 4 spending. Applying exemptions selectively on a program-by-program basis would create unnecessary barriers, particularly for grantees relying on multiple public funding streams. Inconsistent regulatory process timelines and implementation would complicate project delivery.

Secondly, the final FY 2025-26 state budget directed the Proposition 4 spending plan to be dealt with in a supplemental budget trailer bill later this session after the enactment of the budget. The Assembly has indicated that they are not prioritizing appropriating Proposition 4 funding in a budget trailer bill or budget bill junior this year. We strongly encourage the Legislature to appropriate Proposition 4 funding this year.

The conservation community, relevant agencies, and broader community are counting on the timely release of funds this year to implement critical projects. A one-year delay not only jeopardizes these plans but also threatens the long-term viability of shovel-ready projects that are essential for environmental protection and restoration. It is imperative that we avoid such delays to ensure that these important projects are not rendered infeasible due to sudden financial changes.

Voters supported Proposition 4 with the expectation that the funding would start this year. Timely implementation is vital to fulfill the promise made to voters. Do not delay the allocation of Proposition 4 funding and please ensure a Proposition 4 spending plan is passed this year.

Sincerely,

Linus Eukel
Executive Director
John Muir Land Trust

Paul Ringgold Chief Program Officer Save the Redwoods League

Nicholas Mueller President California Association of Local Conservation Corps

Steve Watkins
Interim Director
Cesar Chavez Environmental Corps
(CCEC)

Terry Welsh, M.D. President Coastal Corridor Alliance

Wendy Butts Chief Executive Officer LA Conservation Corps Ana Ruiz General Manager Midpeninsula Regional Open Space District

Dan Silver Executive Director Endangered Habitats League

Rachel Dann Director of Government Relations Sempervirens Fund

Dorsey Moore Chief Executive Officer San Jose Conservation Corps

Katharyn Muniz Chief Executive Officer Orange County Conservation Corps

Janet McBride Executive Director Bay Area Ridge Trail Council

Angel Minor
Chief Executive Officer
Conservation Corps North Bay

Eric Lombardo

External Affairs Director

Land Trust of Santa Cruz County

Stacy Gorin Executive Officer

Southern California Mountains

Foundation

Doug Johnson Executive Director

California Invasive Plant Council

Pamela Heatherington Board of Directors

Environmental Center of San Diego

Diane Nygaard President

Preserve Calavera

Gloria Sefton Co-Founder

Saddleback Canyons Conservancy

James Strittholt

Co-Founder, Chief Science Officer Conservation Biology Institute

Charles Delgado Policy Director

Sustainable Conservation

James Peugh

Conservation Co-Chair San Diego Bird Alliance

Claire Schlotterbeck Executive Director Hills for Everyone

Tony Tucci

Chair and Co-Founder

Citizens for Los Angeles Wildlife

Laura Hunter Board Member

Escondido Neighbors United

Janet Cobb Executive Officer

California Wildlife Foundation

Sandra Farrell

Director

Friends of Hedionda Creek

Bob Rogers

Executive Director Coastside Land Trust

Abigail Fateman Executive Director

East Contra Costa County Habitat

Conservancy

Edmund Sullivan

Steering Committee Member California Habitat Conservation

Planning Coalition

Serge Dedina Executive Director

WILDCOAST

Ted Clement Executive Director Save Mount Diablo

Tori Kjer

Executive Director

Los Angeles Neighborhood Land Trust

Kristen Northrop Policy Advocate

Coastal Environmental Rights

Foundation

Elizabeth Pearson

President

Palomar Audubon Society

Ray Chandos Secretary Treasurer

Rural Canyons Conservation Fund

David Weeshoff

Vice President, Conservation Pasadena Audubon Society

Rich Deitchman

Assistant Secretary & Regional Counsel,

Pacific

The Conservation Fund

Steve Messer President

Concerned Off-Road Bicyclists

Association

Norma Quinones Executive Director

San Gabriel Valley Conservation Corps

Alayna Van Dervort Wagner

Founder The Big Wild

Norman Grossman

President

Laguna Greenbelt, Inc.

Elizabeth Mather

President

Friends of Los Peñasquitos Canyon

Preserve

Tessa Nicholas Executive Director

Civicorps

Tershia d'Elgin Project Leader

32nd Street Canyon Task Force

Mike McCoy President

Tijuana Estuary Foundation

Drew Bray

Executive Director

Tahoe Area Mountain Biking Association

John Wentworth

Chief Executive Officer, President Mammoth Lakes Trails Public Access

Foundation

Jeffrey Schmidt

President

Preserve Wild Poway

Michael Wellborn

President

Friends of Harbors, Beaches and Parks

Steve Bardwell

President

Morongo Basin Conservation

Association

Justin Daniel

Conservation Chair

California Native Plant Society – San

Diego Chapter

Lisa Levinson

Campaigns Director In Defense of Animals

John Howell

Chief Executive Officer

Arroyos & Foothills Conservancy

Tanya Diamond

Co-Principal: Wildlife Ecologist-GIS

Analyst

Pathways for Wildlife

David Garmon, M.D.

President

Tubb Canyon Desert Conservancy

Eric Jones

President and Executive Director Volcan Mountain Foundation

Stephanie Peck Advisor/Founder Protect Otay Foothills

Edmund Sullivan

Executive Officer

Santa Clara Valley Habitat Agency

Chris Alford

Interim Executive Director Yolo Habitat Conservancy

Melissa Baffa Executive Director Ventura Land Trust

Drew Gantner

Manager of Water Resources Solano County Water Agency

Chris Cahill

General Manager

Napa County Regional Park and Open

Space District

Michael Anzalone Executive Director

California Mountain Biking Coalition

Karin Zirk

Executive Director Friends of Rose Creek

Lee Golpariani President

Encino Conservancy

Neal Sharma

Director, California Wildlife Program Wildlife Conservation Network

Elizabeth Reid-Wainscoat

Campaigner

Center for Biological Diversity

Mary Alice Escarsega-Fechner

Executive Director

Sequoia Community Corps

Sam Easley

Executive Director

Transition Habitat Conservancy

Rue Mapp

Chief Executive Office & Founder

Outdoor Afro

Helen Higgins Treasurer

Coyote Hills Conservation Fund

Candice Meneghin Executive Director

Coastal Ranches Conservancy

Rachel Norton Executive Director

California State Parks Foundation

Anne Bernstein

Acting Chief Executive Officer
Urban Corps of San Diego County

Mark Hennelly

Vice President of Advocacy California Waterfowl Association

Enrique Huerta Legislative Director Climate Resolve

Jordan Grimes

State & Regional Resilience Manager

Greenbelt Alliance

Nicholas Mueller Division Director

Greater Valley Conservation Corps

Conrad Kramer
Executive Director
Mendocino Land Trust

Hazel Ramirez Tribal Chairwoman

Sherwood Valley Band of Pomo Indians

Iman Sylvain Western Regional Director Rails to Trails Conservancy

Bruce Saito Executive Director California Local Conservation Corps Foundation Elizabeth Lambe Executive Director Los Cerritos Wetlands Land Trust

Kendra Campbell Secretary-Treasurer Cahto Tribe of the Laytonville Rancheria

Susan Kirks Chair, Board of Directors Paula Lane Action Network (PLAN)